Girdwood Land Use Committee

Meeting on March 14, 2016
Final Meeting Minutes
Announcements:
GBOS/Land Use Committee Quarterly meeting will be held on Monday, March 21 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

Agenda Item LUC 1603-01: 
Call to order 7:05PM, Brian Burnett
March Meeting Agenda Approved with removal of item 1601-05 from Old Business
February Meeting Minutes approved with change 
Special February Meeting Minutes approved with no changes
LUC Officer reports
Brian Burnett states that he has no specific information on the Alyeska Resort Heli Pad Safety Plan.  Pad is in operation and signage is complete.  There are no safety implications to pedestrians on the path nearby as long as they observe the signs at the heli pad.
Agenda Item LUC 1603-02:  Public Comment
Tim Cabana 783-3297 states that he has been following up on concerns about Land Use Regulations in Title 9 of Chapter 21.  Since put in place, no commercial buildings have been built due to many roadblocks that make construction prohibitive, including areas of:  Allowed Uses, parking, etc.  He requests that others who are interested can work with him on revisions.  
Marco Zacarro adds that there is lots of work to be done on Chapter 9 to make it a less onerous process.  Currently cost-prohibitive for small projects to work through the process for elements that do not add value to the end-product.  MOA planning has offered to set up work sessions to address making changes.

Lewis Leonard asks Marco to provide list of items that need to be dealt with.

Jerry Fox states that if LUC and GBOS approve changes, it is likely that Assembly will follow direction of the community.  This item is to be added as a continuing item on LUC monthly agenda and Jerry Fox, Land Use Supervisor will be involved in upcoming work on this project.
Agenda Item LUC 1603-03: Committee reports:

Trails Committee Report (Brian Burnett)
At the Trails Committee meeting on March 1, Alyeska Ski Club formally adopted the Beaver Pond Trail.  Brian stated that volunteer work will likely be the primary method for trail brushing in the future.

Summer Trail work by SCA will begin in mid-June and will last 3 weeks, ending on Forest Fair weekend.

Priorities for this group will be trail tread work on the Beaver Pond Trail.

Trails Committee be working on the Tiny Creek bridge on the Athabascan Trail behind the school. 

The Forest Service is working on the lower valley Iditarod Trail, Trails Committee is looking forward to working with them on this project also.

Girdwood Trails Plan project is on going, document will guide trail work in the future 10 years and should be part of the Area Plan Update.

Hand tram kiosks are built and will be installed near each tram terminal this summer.

Next meeting is April 5 at the USFS office.
Girdwood Area Plan Review Committee (Diana Livingston & Lewis Leonard)
Kicking off this project with Hal Hart, the new MOA planner with tour of Girdwood soon and gathering materials, with writing of document in 2017.Lewis Leonard and Diana Livingston ask to attend tour.  Currently planners are working on Anchorage Bowl update.
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Cemetery Committee (Tommy O’Malley)
Tommy and Kyle working with CRW engineering for RFP for feasibility study. 
Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1503-07:  Update on Law Enforcement Ordinance.

Kyle Kelley provided update.  GBOS put forward proposition for April ballot to give police powers to GBOS.  In order to negotiate with any policing authority, need to have power given from voters.  Specific language in ordinance is posted on the GBOS website:  www.muni.org/gbos
Alaska State Troopers will only work on the highway and will not do neighborhood patrols after July 1.  State funding to AST has been cut recently, and in addition, federal transportation safety grants also have been cut, resulting in additional reductions in trooper staffing.  

Kyle reviewed other options that have been reviewed by GBOS and the Public Safety Task Force:

Contracting Alaska State Troopers 

Joining service area for Anchorage Police Department

Contracting with Whittier Police Department. This option was the one most favored at public town hall meeting.

At 7PM on March 28 in the Community Room, Girdwood Rotary will host info session on policing.  This will also be an opportunity to meet candidates running for Jennifer Johnston’s Assembly seat and to meet candidates for  GBOS seat C.

Jerry Fox adds that an element that has recently come up is that special alcohol permits have to be approved by law enforcement authority.  Currently uncertain who would sign these after troopers are no longer responsible within Girdwood neighborhood.  This impacts Forest Fair permitting and special alcohol permits for the resort for events such as Fiddlehead Festival, Spring Carnival, Blueberry festival. There are also concerns about liability to Girdwood Parks and Rec for Forest Fair. 

Group discusses maximum cost if this is voted in.  Kyle states that the tax cap is 6 mills, so 2 mills is the max they can go.

Agenda Item LUC 1601-06:  Status update on GBOS Resolution of Support for Commercial Marijuana Application Process.   
This is follow-up from last meeting, to provide clarity to MOA Planning Department for process.

Marco states that applicants must notice public meeting 21 days in advance of meeting, and can’t apply for permit until after the meeting has taken place.  This flips the usual chain of information, whereby the planning department provides the permitting packet to LUC.  In addition, the process continues from the neighborhood council meeting and then to planning. He is concerned that there may be substantive changes in this part of the process, and that projects could be changed at this level, without a responsibility to bring the revised plan back to the community for approval.
Kyle states that planning department will advise Girdwood staff, and staff can call petitioners back for follow-up community meetings.  The process is new and not completely clear.  Brian Burnett states that LUC needs stay on top of this to be sure the public is advised and doesn’t get something other than what they provided approval for. 
Agenda Item LUC 1602-04:  Girdwood Brewing Company, Request for LUC Non-objection to Conditional Use Permit, Brett Marenco, Rory Marenco and Josh Hegna to present.

Josh Hegna provides overview of craft brewery, with strict municipal guidelines:
36 oz total is max to be served per individual at the tasting room; business closes after 8PM, no music, no tv.

Brewery will be great local attraction, create a few jobs, small tourist attraction.  Positive economic benefit to community.

Negative impacts are possible foot traffic across Alyeska Highway at an area without a crosswalk.  

Possible failure of business could lead to other general manufacturer in that site, but they would also need to go through the public process in order to move in.

Road development plan in place.  

Group has already reached out in many ways (email, in person, via phone, etc) to nearby land owners.  Overall feedback is positive.

Public comments following presentation are positive.  Group is praised for being proactive in explaining the plan and have been good neighbors.

Lewis Leonard asks if there are plans for kegging and distribution.  Their plan is to self-distribute locally and perhaps bottle beer later on.  Production capacity anticipated to be about 1000 barrels/yr in the future.

Final assembly meeting on text amendment is TUE March 22 in the Loussac Library Assembly Chambers.  Group requests that people attend to show their support for the brewery project. Group is still completing process for text amendment to allow general manufacturing on commercial zoned land.  Their item has been caught behind commercial marijuana projects, and has been slowed in the system.

Motion:

Girdwood Land Use Committee moves to recommend that the Girdwood Board of Supervisors write a Letter of Non-Objection for Girdwood Brewing Company LLC for a conditional use permit required per the AMC Title 21.09, Girdwood Land Use Regulations, Table 21.09-2 requirement for development of GC-10 land for General Manufacturing use.
Non-Objection is based on the following:

A craft brewery would be a new small business in Girdwood that benefits the local community and its visitor based economy and should be promoted.

Breweries are considered “general manufacturing in the Anchorage Municipal Code.

The proposed development will adhere to the Girdwood Commercial Building Design standards per section 21.09.080F.

The CUP Application is to be submitted to the Planning and Zoning Commission by March 29, 2016 for consideration at the June 6th meeting.

Any findings and/or recommendations from the Planning and Zoning Commission shall be incorporated in the building design.

Motion by Lewis Leonard, 2nd by Tim Cabana

49 in favor

0 opposed

2 abstain

Motion passes.

Agenda Item LUC 1602-05:  Girdwood Trails Committee request for LUC motion to support GBOS Resolution for work on the lower Iditarod Trail.  Brian Burnett presents outline of the project produced by Alison Rein of the Chugach National Forest.  Plan is to work on the lower portion of the Iditarod National Historic Trail (INHT) in 3 phases, beginning at the south end near the railroad and ending near the community center.  GBOS has sent 3 resolutions in support of various aspects of the INHT project in the last 10 years.  This portion of the trail is now platted and dedicated and work can begin to improve the trail alignment and tread.

Diana Livingston added that this item was brought before the Heritage Land Bank Advisory Council at their meeting on March 10 and passed unanimously.

Motion 

Girdwood Land Use Committee moves to recommend that the Girdwood Board of Supervisors write a Resolution of Support for work on the lower portion of the Iditarod National Historic Trail (INHT) as the INHT  is an important part of our history, is a connector trail loop, and is a connector of the new and old town sites.  Trail work represents a multi-agency partnership among the US Forest Service, Chugach State Parks, Alaska Railroad, Department of Transportation and the community.

Motion by Diane Powers, 2nd by Lewis Leonard
19 in favor

0 opposed

2 abstain

Motion passes.

Agenda Item LUC 1602-07:  Ski Inn Major Site Plan Review, Jeremy Ceruti and Marco Zaccaro to present.  Marco Zacarro states that the Ski Inn is looking for a support from LUC for a Letter of non-objection from the GBOS for major site review of the former Alta House building.  Major site review is required because the plan is to change the building use from 1st floor commercial, 2nd and 3rd floors residential to 1st and 2nd floors commercial, 3rd floor residential.  Change in use also has changed parking requirements and snow storage requirements. Discussion regarding issues regarding parking in Town Square area and inconsistencies in Title 21 as it relates to this.
Motion:  

Girdwood Land Use Committee recommends that the Girdwood Board of Supervisors write a Resolution of Support for approval of Major Site Plan Review for the Ski Inn as presented at the Regular Land Use Committee meeting on March 14, 2016.

Motion by Lewis Leonard, 2nd by Brian Burnett

15 in favor

0 opposed

2 abstain

Motion passes.

New Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1603-04:  Topics for the GBOS/LUC Joint meeting.  Current draft agenda includes:  Construction projects scheduled for 2016, Commercial marijuana permits, Conditional Use Permit handout

LUC Adds to the agenda:  Marijuana Commercial Application handout, Title 21, Chapter 9 review

Agenda Item LUC 1603-05:  Review of materials required and timeline for LUC review of Conditional Use Permit, Vacating of Rights of Way and Easements (Lewis Leonard).
Lewis Leonard presents that a brochure needs to be created to hand to petitioners who will seek conditional use permits to outline and clarify the application process, what materials are needed and when they will be needed.

It seems this is also needed for the marijuana retail application.  

Agenda Item LUC 1603-06:  Marijuana License Applications
Kyle Kelley presents that final marijuana licensing was passed by the Anchorage Assembly on February 23, addressing the cultivation, manufacturing, testing and retail of marijuana.  It is a special land use permit.  Process is to be:
LUC meetings x 2 (1st is introduction, 2nd is specific plan and requires public vote)
GBOS meetings x 2 (1st is introduction, 2nd is specific plan and requires Resolution of Support to come from GBOS)

If approved by LUC and GBOS, item is forwarded to the Anchorage Assembly for approval.

Specifics of how this will be structured is not clear, as Assembly will likely pass over to Planning and permitting for review).

In Girdwood, most of petitions are expected to be related to retail applications as almost no space is zoned appropriately for cultivation.

At the Assembly meeting on Feb 23, the Assembly voted to bring lower distance restrictions and relax method of measuring distances, which is now allowing for more possible retail locations that previously identified.


Agenda Item LUC 1603-07:  Turnagain Herb Company, Seth Molen and Marco Zacarro, presenting design and permitting for proposed marijuana retail store on Crow Creek Road.
This is the initial presentation for a marijuana retail store.  This project will involve new building to be built on 1.5 acre parcel next to old Maxine’s.  Plan is to build 2800-3200 sf structure.  Location is outside of buffers and is zoned properly. Ample space for parking, plan for 11 spaces.

Group plans to sell marijuana products for recreational and medicinal users.  

Plan to sell medicinal products at cost.  

Product will be grown by same owners at a location outside of Girdwood.

Plan to be open in September, 2016.

Plans for community give-back program under parent company name.

Group has not yet started on State permitting process as they must wait until 90 days of starting to sell product.

At the next LUC meeting they will present the site plan and will seek support for project.

Group discusses where the taxes generated from marijuana sales will go.

Mailers went out to homeowners nearby as required by MOA and with list provided by MOA today.

Meeting adjourned 9:20PM
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